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1 JUDGE SAINSOT: By the authority invested in me

2 by the Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Docket No. 02-0832.  It is the petition of -- or

4 the application of Talk America, Inc. to amend

5 its certificate to operate as a facilities-based

6 carrier of local and long distance

7 telecommunications services in the State of

8 Illinois.

9 Will the parties identify themselves for

10 the record, please.

11 MR. KELLY: Henry Kelly with O'Keefe, Ashenden,

12 Lyons and Ward 30 North LaSalle Street, Suite

13 4100, Chicago, Illinois 60602, on behalf of Talk

14 America.

15 MS. STEPHENSON: On behalf of the staff of the

16 Illinois Commerce Commission, Mary Stephenson,

17 160 North LaSalle, Suite C-800, 60601.

18 JUDGE SAINSOT: For the record, before we

19 begin, if I -- this is just a preliminary matter. 

20 If I ask a question of a witness, it's just for

21 the purpose of knowledge, it's not -- so feel

22 free to say I don't know, if you don't know, or
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1 ask me to rephrase the question.  Technically

2 it's cross examination, but only technically,

3 because we have prefiled testimony so there are

4 no trick questions.

5 That being the case, Mr. Kelly, would

6 you like to proceed.

7 MR. KELLY: Yes.  Talk America would call its

8 first and only witness, would we call Ms. Francie

9 McComb and I would ask that the witness be sworn

10 in, please.

11                 (Witness sworn.)

12            FRANCIE McCOMB,

13 called as a witness herein, having been first

14 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

15 follows:

16            DIRECT EXAMINATION

17            BY

18            MR. KELLY: 

19 Q. Ms. McComb, let me show you what we'll

20 have the court reporter at the close of the

21 record mark as your direct testimony and several

22 attachments, which we will identify for the
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1 record, Exhibit 1.0 is your direct testimony. 

2 Exhibit 1.1 is these Commission orders in Docket

3 95-0447.  Exhibit 1.2 is the Company's articles

4 of incorporation.  1.3 is a description of the

5 Company's principles officers.  1.4 is a

6 compendium of state commissions' orders relating

7 to investigations on Talk America.  1.5 is the

8 financial statements of the Company for --

9 actually I think it's the SEC third quarter

10 filing for the period ending September 2002.  And

11 1.6 is a chart of accounts.  I'll also show you

12 -- hold on.

13 Is that -- was this testimony prepared

14 under your direction and control?

15 A. Yes.

16 Q. Are there any additions or corrections

17 that need to be made to the testimony that's in

18 front of you?  And just for the record I will

19 indicate that we had served prefiled testimony on

20 the parties, and since that time we've added a

21 parenthetical at the end of the sentence of the

22 second question and Section 13-404 in the third
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1 question just to clarify that the Company is

2 seeking certification for resold local exchange

3 service as well as facilities-based local

4 exchange service.  So we just clarified that they

5 are asking for certification under 13-404 and

6 405.

7 Given that change, if I were to ask you

8 those questions would you give those answers?

9 A. With those changes, yes.

10 MR. KELLY: At this time, your Honor, we would

11 move for the introduction of those exhibits,

12 Ms. McComb's direct testimony.  And we would also

13 move for introduction of some updated financial

14 statements which we would ask the court reporter

15 mark as Exhibit 2.0 which are financial

16 statements for the fourth quarter ended December

17 31st, 2002.

18 And with that, your Honor, subject to

19 the admission of those exhibits, we would tender

20 the witness for cross examination.

21 JUDGE SAINSOT: Is there any objection from

22 staff?
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1 MS. STEPHENSON: No, there is no objection.

2 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay.  Do you have a list

3 there, Mr. Kelly?

4 MR. KELLY: I do.

5 JUDGE SAINSOT: For the record, your motion is

6 granted, Talk America Exhibit 1.1, which is the

7 ICC order in Docket No. 95-0447.  Talk America

8 1.2 the articles of incorporation.  Exhibit 1.3,

9 the description of the Company's principle

10 officers.  Exhibit 1.4, various state commission

11 orders regarding investigations of the Company. 

12 Exhibit 1.5, the Company's financial statements

13 and press release.  Exhibit 1.6, its chart of

14 accounts.  And exhibit 2.0 which is an updated

15 financial statement released February 4th are all

16 admitted into evidence.

17            (Whereupon Talk America Exhibits

18            Nos. 1.0 through 1.6 and 2.0 were

19            marked for identification

20            as of this date.)

21 JUDGE SAINSOT: You can proceed, Mr. Kelly.

22 MR. KELLY: We would have no additional
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1 questions and we would tender the witness for

2 cross examination.

3 JUDGE SAINSOT: Any cross from staff?

4 MS. STEPHENSON: Judge, I have just one

5 question for clarification.

6 JUDGE SAINSOT: Sure.

7            CROSS EXAMINATION

8            BY

9            MS. STEPHENSON:

10 Q. Ms. McComb, starting with Page 9 of your

11 testimony, it's an area that starts with

12 compliance with ICC regulations.

13 A. Yes.

14 Q. And just for clarification, are you

15 familiar with 220 ILCS 5-1393, which deals with

16 authorization, verification or notification and

17 dispute resolution for covered product and

18 service charges on the telephone bill?

19 A. Yes.

20 Q. And is your company also going to comply

21 with that section of our Public Utilities Act?

22 A. Yes.
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1 MS. STEPHENSON: I have nothing further.

2 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay.

3            EXAMINATION

4            BY

5            JUDGE SAINSOT:

6 Q. Just for the record, you are seeking --

7 the Company, Ms. McComb is seeking resold local

8 exchange services and facilities-based local and

9 long distance service; is that correct?

10 A. That is correct.

11 Q. And you had resold local services, you had

12 a certificate?

13 A. Yes.

14 Q. But you never used it?

15 A. Correct.

16 Q. And just so I'm clear, your principle

17 place of business is in Pennsylvania?

18 A. The principle place of business of Talk

19 America, Inc., is in New Hope, Pennsylvania, 6805

20 Route 202, New Hope, Pennsylvania.  We are wholly

21 owned subsidiary of a company called Talk America

22 Holdings, Inc. which is located in Reston,
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1 Virginia which is the publically traded company

2 for which you have a press release in front of

3 you.

4 Q. Does the press release that I am actually

5 writing on at the moment include a breakdown as

6 to Talk America, or is it just --

7 A. It's the parent company's financials, we

8 don't break them out by subsidiary.

9 Q. And the financial statement that I have

10 seen, now that I look at it, is Talk America

11 Holdings, Inc., this is what Mr. Kelly just had

12 admitted into evidence?

13 A. Yes, ma'am.

14 Q. Now, again, this isn't a trick question,

15 but this morning when I was trying to figure out

16 what orders I had on the Commission agenda,

17 because I forget, I couldn't help but notice that

18 there was a negotiated agreement case between

19 Ameritech and Talk America.

20 And if you don't know what this is

21 about, that's fine.  I just pulled it off this

22 morning because it caught my eye.  But it did
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1 look to me, as I pulled the verified statement

2 that there was actually an intersection agreement

3 in place?

4 A. I believe, and I'm not the expert person,

5 we have a carrier regulations department, but we

6 have a multi state agreement with Ameritech, and

7 since we are very active in other Ameritech

8 states, particularly Michigan, Indiana and Ohio,

9 I think that's why we are party to this

10 agreement, and would cover Illinois as well.

11 Of course we wouldn't sell until we were

12 certified and in accordance with all rules and

13 regulations, but I think that's the answer.

14 Q. Again this isn't a trick question, and for

15 the record this amendment just changes the name

16 from Talk.com Holding Corp to Talk America, and I

17 could find nothing as to Talk.com in the

18 computer, so I was just curious, it just caught

19 my eye.

20 A. If I could answer that, the Company was

21 originally certified under the name Telsave and

22 it subsequently changed its name to Talk.com. 
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1 The company that purchased the name Talk America

2 from Bell South and then changed its name, so it

3 wasn't Talk.com for a very long period of time.

4 The original certificates were in the

5 Telsave name, so I think that may -- and that's

6 an issue that may have -- one of the reasons we

7 wanted to use Talk America, it was an easy to

8 remember name and one we had been committed to.

9 MR. KELLY: After the year 2001 Talk.com didn't

10 have the same pizzaz that it once did.

11 THE WITNESS:  That's true.

12 BY JUDGE SAINSOT:

13 Q. Ms. McComb, I noticed that as of June 2001

14 the Company's financial statement indicated that

15 it was in the red approximately 62 and a half

16 million dollars.  And now it's not in the red,

17 for the record, from what I looked at.  Could you

18 tell me what the Company has done to bring itself

19 around financially?

20 A. Sure.  The Company, during the year 2000,

21 decided to go into local services business,

22 primarily in the south, in the Bell South,
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1 traditional Bell South region, as well as New

2 York and Pennsylvania.  We were watching long

3 distance business, the margins had eroded and so

4 we decided to expand into local services.  We had

5 a lot of initial problems when we did that.

6 The Company made the decision, the right

7 decision and in accordance with the rules that

8 where we had billing complaints or we had

9 complaints of any nature we refunded the money to

10 the consumers, not just for the first months, in

11 accordance with FCC standards, but their entire

12 billings.  We had a lot of problems related to

13 that.  And we did the right thing for our

14 customers.

15 We also realized that we needed to

16 revamp our billing provisioning platform, so we

17 spent approximately $50 million getting that up

18 to speed so that we could bill provision

19 correctly, on time at regular intervals.  And all

20 of that took some time.

21 The Company also changed the way it did

22 offerings, and so that it was able to figure out
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1 offerings that the customers were able to

2 understand so they wouldn't dispute their bills. 

3 And really cleaned up every part of the system,

4 from billing provisioning to sales marketing,

5 implemented very strict procedures.

6 And we just concluded our fifth

7 consecutive quarter of profitability.  We

8 generate about $30 million in cash,

9 approximately, a quarter.  It took a long time,

10 and part of the reason that we lost so much money

11 is that we really built it from the bottom up,

12 rather than just slapping what could have been

13 cheaper fixes.  It took a long time, and we are

14 very proud of that accomplishment, but we had a

15 big problem in the year 2000 and we lost money as

16 a result of that.

17 Q. I have two follow-up questions from your

18 testimony, your answer to my previous question. 

19 One is, by offering I take it you mean an

20 offering of service to the customer?

21 A. Yes.  And we were offering customers local

22 and long distance service.  So if you are
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1 offering customers local and long distance

2 services in Mississippi, we were the first

3 carrier they have ever had in their entire lives

4 other than Bell South.  So one of the things, and

5 I will just give you an example of what we did so

6 people wouldn't blame us, we would say in the

7 scripts we are not Bell South, we complete with

8 Bell South.

9 And what that did was customers would

10 only select us understanding this is a whole

11 different thing.  We had to basically teach our

12 customers what local competition was.  So that's

13 the type of things that we did on the marketing. 

14 And getting plans that they could understand,

15 giving free intraLATA because people don't know

16 what intraLATA is, for example.

17 Q. And the other thing that caught my eye or

18 that didn't catch my eye, but you said the

19 Company has invested $50 million to enhance a

20 variety of things.  And in your prefiled

21 testimony you mentioned half a dozen things,

22 enhancing the back office, marketing,
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1 provisioning, billing, customer service.  Could

2 you be a little more specific as to what -- I

3 mean, I don't want a financial breakdown, but

4 physically, what changes were made?

5 A. Sure.  We needed to have redundant billing

6 in case the service went down.  So we went out

7 and bought, for a million dollars, the very first

8 HP Superdome, which is this huge computer, not a

9 desk top, it's the largest computer you've ever

10 seen.  It's the size of this room, so you can

11 have redundant billing and you can back up your

12 billing platforms, that's a million dollars.

13 We revamped our entire billing system so

14 that everything was integrated, all the systems

15 worked and you could get visibility and you could

16 get reporting, that way we could tell when we

17 were having a line loss problem and we could

18 fight with the regional Bell operating companies

19 when they don't tell us when customers have

20 switched off of us so we don't keep billing those

21 customers.  That required a lot of hardware and

22 software.
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1 We took over a company in Chicago which

2 was doing all the programming for Mantis which is

3 the direct interface with the regional Bell

4 operating companies.  We hired all those

5 programmers, we took over their lease.  And the

6 reason that we did that particular thing was that

7 Mantis was actually abandoning the program and we

8 needed it, so we spent the money to do that.

9 And the last thing and probably the

10 biggest thing that we did was we reprogrammed our

11 billing system so we could have bill previews. 

12 So every billing cycle that gets out gets

13 previewed by a group of people that looks for

14 certain things so that they can see if there is a

15 billing abnormality and stop the bills from going

16 out.

17 And that all took a tremendous amount of

18 money.  We had to hire a great deal of people, we

19 renovated the building in New Hope to pull the

20 long distance switches off the floor.  Why,

21 because during Hurricane Floyd they were actually

22 flooded which can cause your network to go down. 
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1 So we actually engaged in a million dollars or so

2 renovation of the building, the physical plant,

3 to lift things off.  And then once we had them

4 lifted off the floor then we moved the Superdome

5 in and connected it.

6 So those types of things, a lot of

7 hardware and software, a lot of programming,

8 hiring programmers, and upgrades so that we could

9 have a state of the art billing provisioning

10 system.  But one that is some what different than

11 some of our competitors that we actually control.

12 And to give you an example, these

13 provisioners and all these people who do the

14 programming, they are actually our own employees,

15 which means that we can be nimble and we can make

16 changes as we need to and we control all of it

17 and we were not dependent on a third party vendor

18 who may or may not help us and may or may not

19 show up. We need to keep our customers in

20 service.  We need to be able to know what's

21 happening if they are losing dial tone.  And I've

22 given you a lot of examples, but those are the
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1 types of things that we did.

2 Q. Thank you.  If you know, do you know how

3 much the Company is currently paying, roughly, on

4 a monthly basis for all the settlements with the

5 state PUC's?

6 A. There is an exhibit in here, most of the

7 settlements have been paid off at this point, all

8 of California, for example.  I guess the answer

9 is I don't know.

10 Q. That's certainly fair.

11 A. I'm sorry, here it is.  Well, this does it

12 by year.  During the year 2003, for the entire

13 year, we will pay 296,672.  So 2004 is 249,172. 

14 2005 is 219,159.  So that's really why -- that's

15 for the year, it doesn't give you by the month.

16 Q. I did notice for the record that most of

17 these judgments are paid off in quarterly or

18 monthly installments.  So it would be -- you

19 could break it down fairly easily.

20 A. Right, it probably breaks down exactly

21 into quarters.  I don't know if any of them have

22 months.  Florida is 6,666 with a 7 at the end,
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1 .06.

2 Q. I did notice a class action suit in

3 Pennsylvania.  It seemed like it was a

4 shareholder derivative suit, at least a

5 shareholder suit of some sort against either the

6 parent company or Talk America?

7 A. I don't know anything about that, I'm not

8 in the legal department.

9 Q. That's fair.  My next question, you

10 probably won't be able to answer, then, anyway. 

11 I wanted to know if the Company had been sued or

12 investigated regarding other types -- in other

13 instances for financial irregularities or

14 securities fraud?

15 A. There was a class action which was settled

16 several years ago.  I do know about it, I know it

17 was settled, I was one of the witnesses.  At the

18 time I was in another department and I prepared

19 the document responses.  But that settled, I

20 don't know anything about this Pennsylvania --

21 there is litigation in the normal course of

22 business, we are fully reserved for that, but I
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1 don't -- our in-house lawyers, we have a legal

2 department to handle all of those and I don't do

3 any of those any more.

4 Q. What was the previous class action suit

5 about?

6 A. I don't really remember the facts, but it

7 was a shareholder derivative suit that settled

8 two years ago.

9 Q. That might be the same one.  All I

10 remember is it was in Pennsylvania but I mean it

11 could have been in Pennsylvania Federal court.

12 A. I suspect it's the same one simply because

13 I think I would have probably heard about another

14 one, that would have been a big event.  There is

15 normal every day litigation.

16 Q. After I reviewed a lot of the settlement

17 documents with the other state public utility

18 commissions, it seemed as though a lot of the

19 Company's problems with those commissions stemmed

20 from unscrupulous telemarketing; is that fair?

21 A. I actually think that the biggest source

22 of complaints were not telemarketing, were
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1 promotional checks that we sent out and had the

2 wrong phone number on them.

3 MR. KELLY: Why don't you describe.

4 THE WITNESS:  We would send a check to Hank

5 Kelly, but it would have Mary Stephenson's phone

6 number on it -- the check said on the front,

7 please correct if this is incorrect, Hank

8 wouldn't notice it, he would just sign the check

9 and deposit it. On the back there there is a

10 letter of authorization in accordance with the

11 rules.  But then Mary Stephenson's phone number

12 would get switched.  We took a number of actions

13 to try to fix that and ended up stopping the

14 checks.

15 MR. KELLY: When did you stop the checks?

16 THE WITNESS:  I think it was in May of 2001 or

17 April of 2001.  We started, since we are

18 marketing local bundled would services, we

19 wouldn't provision the system until we pulled

20 down the customer service records so we could see

21 if the name mismatched with the addressed. We

22 washed the lists against the 411 databases.  And
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1 those pro cautions actually worked because then

2 we realized that these checks were more problems

3 than they were worth so we actually discontinued

4 doing it.

5 It was very successful in terms of

6 getting sales but it was bad because it caused a

7 lot of slamming complaints.  And that was the

8 number one issue.

9 We did buy a subsidiary called Access

10 One, the parent company called a company called

11 Access One which marketed in the south and they

12 had some problems with their telemarketing.  So

13 we shut down their telemarketing, we took their

14 regulatory department and all their functions

15 away from them and consolidated them, that's in

16 my testimony.

17 We went out and hired somebody who had

18 been the chief of staff of the Nevada commission

19 to help us know how to handle the complaints

20 properly and get better procedures in terms of I

21 got personal responsibility for approving all

22 marketing materials, and that was in direct
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1 response to what we saw happening.  So that's

2 what a lot of the issues, I would actually say

3 the checks was the number one, and certainly the

4 dollar amount of the settlements clearly it was

5 the checks.

6 BY JUDGE SAINSOT:

7 Q. That actually answered a whole slue of

8 questions for me.  So the Company will not be

9 using those checks in Illinois?

10 A. We have no plans of using those checks. 

11 We haven't used them in two years and we don't

12 miss them.

13 Q. How about telemarketers?

14 A. We use telemarketers.  We have found that

15 it's better to use our own telemarketers that

16 work for us.  We have our own telemarketing

17 facilities in Florida.  We actually had one of

18 our New Hope executives move to Florida to run

19 that as part of our clean up of the whole thing

20 and move his family down there.

21 We have been very successful, we may

22 actually expand our telemarketing.  But we have
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1 all of the protections in place, some of which

2 cost a lot of money.  We built an order

3 processing system so that we can -- actually we

4 load the scripts into our computer systems so we

5 can see what the  reps are being asked so we can

6 kind of gauge the customer experience.  And then

7 the information for the customer is sent

8 electronically to the verification company which

9 is an independent third party located somewhere

10 else.

11 All these things cost a lot of money, a

12 lot of time to develop.  And the reason is to

13 have a very tight electronic system, even though

14 it's a telemarketing sale it really gives you a

15 lot of visibility.

16 Just by way of example, if the

17 verification company's computer goes down we

18 often know before they do.  Because we can

19 measure, they send back the TPV, the third party

20 verification electronically, and then it's put on

21 our system and we have it within 10 minutes, 5

22 minutes or 3 minutes, so we can get a report
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1 every day.

2 I can go down, and I have done this, to

3 the second floor where the order processing

4 system folks sit and say how many orders did we

5 get and how many TPV's did we get and they can

6 print me a report from that morning.  Those kinds

7 of protections enable you not to have an issue

8 that we had in some of the states where the TPV

9 company, which we ended up getting rid of, didn't

10 find 10 tapes, lost them.  They sent us a letter

11 saying they had it but we don't have those issues

12 anymore because we won't process the order

13 because we know they don't have it.

14 Q. What kind of third party verification are

15 you using?

16 A. We use an independent third party verifier

17 who is in a remote site, who is not paid for

18 getting it done in accordance with Illinois

19 rules, as well as the FCC rules.  But we've

20 linked their computers into ours so they can

21 shoot us stuff electronically and we can get the

22 information real time from them.
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1 Which means that when customer service

2 gets a call the next day from somebody who says,

3 you know, I didn't really mean to switch, we have

4 the tape.  We get them every day.

5 MR. KELLY: It's required that they use a third

6 party verifier.

7 JUDGE SAINSOT: I actually was curious more as

8 to whether it's -- I understand that it has to be

9 a whole separate entity.  I was curious as to

10 whether it was an electronic verification or an

11 oral.

12 THE WITNESS:  It's an oral.  Most of our sales

13 are done through TPV.  Even in many states where

14 there is electronic verifications we do have

15 people who come to our website and want to sign

16 up.  Most of those actually are sent to an 800

17 number to get a third party verifier, it's really

18 our preferred method.

19 And one of the reasons that it's

20 preferred is it's so electronic.  We can then

21 match it onto the order and we can have it the

22 next day.  We do use electronic verifications in
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1 some states.

2 BY JUDGE SAINSOT:

3 Q. They may not be permitted in all states,

4 it's fairly new in Illinois.

5 A. They are not.  Well, we've worked with

6 actually the FCC, Margaret Angler, commissioner

7 from the FCC consumer services division, to find

8 out, along with other carriers, Z-Tel being one,

9 what is the exact form that the FCC wants.  And

10 we participate in all those to sort of watch

11 because the law is new.  Even at the FCC they

12 have just now, really in September, kind of told

13 carriers this is what your electronic

14 verification should look like.

15 And we are very on top of that, that's

16 something we would like to do.  But we've gone

17 slowly because it's a new area in the law and we

18 don't want to make law.

19 Q. So I am right that the companies started

20 being watched fairly closely by state PUC's the

21 end of '99, somewhere in 2000, somewhere around

22 there?
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1 A. We had the first --

2 MR. KELLY: Did you say companies or the

3 company?

4 JUDGE SAINSOT: Well, actually it would be

5 companies because I would include Access One.

6 THE WITNESS:  The Company existed for eight

7 years with a million customers with really no

8 problems.  We were a very good LD carrier, we had

9 our own switches, we controlled our network, we

10 had a lot of cash, we were profitable.  Went into

11 local, started having problems.  And the first

12 investigations really came in the fall of 2000,

13 October 5th or 6th.  The first week of October of

14 2000.

15 BY JUDGE SAINSOT:

16 Q. And when did the Company start investing

17 this $5 million?

18 A. $50 million.

19 Q. $50 million, sorry.

20 A. We had already started.  We had already

21 started.  For example, we didn't purchase Access

22 One, we didn't own them until August.  We took
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1 over all of the regulatory functions, came into

2 Talk America, under me, probably in November of

3 2000.

4 Really right away we took steps to

5 change the marketing materials.  Purchasing the

6 computer equipment really happened over the next

7 -- they had already been planning, planning the

8 renovations to get the switches off the floor,

9 all of those things were planned, they took time. 

10 Probably from the fall, really the conclusion of

11 the Access One merger because they merged into a

12 subsidiary, for really the next two years and

13 still going on into the present time, we just

14 purchased two switches, which was announced last

15 night as part of the continuing Cap X investment

16 into the local business.

17 Q. Has the company received any contact --

18 let me backup a minute.  By and large, what Mr.

19 Kelly gave me were orders in the nature of

20 settlements with various PUC's.  In addition to

21 those order, or after those orders were entered,

22 has the Company received any contact from state
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1 PUC's?  And by that I'm not talking about an

2 isolated consumer complaint, I'm talking about

3 something more substantial?

4 A. Yeah, we have, and I'm going to take this

5 question broader than you intended it.  We have

6 had inquiries, really not from PUC's, but

7 actually from the attorney general's of some

8 states.  We had and I've disclosed all of those

9 in here, Arkansas, Nevada, Kansas.

10 We filed our responses and really didn't

11 hear from them, except for the case of Nevada,

12 actually, where we actually resolved that with no

13 money, no penalty at all.  We met with the head

14 of the division of the Nevada AG's office and

15 resolved it without anything, he believed us

16 actually.  So most of them, they've sent

17 inquiries and they are all disclosed in the

18 testimony, I can find where it is and nothing

19 happened after we responded.

20 A lot of cases, and this is just my

21 opinion, I don't know this, but states and

22 Attorney General's would hear about actions that
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1 were happening in the states and they would send

2 these inquiries out to sort of see if there was

3 anything, in my opinion, they could get.  But in

4 the case of Kansas, for example, Nevada where we

5 really didn't have any sales, we didn't do

6 anything, they sort of gave up when they realized

7 this related to old practices from long ago.  But

8 certainly we had the inquiries, but I'll find

9 that if you like.

10 MR. KELLY: The question is in addition to

11 these things, is there anything.

12 THE WITNESS:  No.  The only thing that we have

13 that is not listed in here, we have had Access

14 One got an inquiry relating to prepaid customers

15 in Georgia.  Access One, for not paying escrow

16 amounts that were due, but there are no prepaid

17 customers, there is no money due.  And the Access

18 One certificate was supposed to actually -- all

19 the customers were transferred over to Talk.

20 It is one of those things, it's a

21 homework item that you have to resolve, and we

22 are working on that right now with them, but
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1 there are no customers under the Access One

2 certificate and we don't have prepaid customers.

3 Q. Well, wasn't Georgia one of the states, I

4 could be wrong about this, one of states that

5 required you to?

6 A. Yes.  We moved them and they know that and

7 we have a good relationship with Georgia.  But

8 they went out, and I guess this happens, and all

9 these companies that had certificates, that could

10 offer prepaid customers, but hadn't paid money,

11 received a notice.  And in our case informal

12 notice through our lawyer because we know them

13 pretty well.

14 And then our response, which we've told

15 them is we don't have prepaid customers, we are

16 happy to amend our certificate to reflect that,

17 but we're not going to pay you money if we don't

18 have customers.  I'm sure many, many other

19 carriers are in the same boat, but in the

20 interest of giving you more details than you

21 could ever possibly want to know about something

22 that doesn't even really interest me.
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1 Q. I did see something about the Company

2 marketing its services as AOL Long Distance or

3 Discover Long Distance.  Do you plan on doing

4 that in Illinois?

5 A. No, we don't.  We are not in a marketing

6 agreement right now with AOL or with Discover,

7 Discover was a short-term deal, didn't work well

8 and then we never tried it again. AOL was a very

9 long-term agreement, it's a huge agreement.  It

10 went on for a number of years and was a very

11 successful agreement while it was working.  It

12 didn't work well for local services and we

13 terminated the marketing agreement mutually.

14 In fact, AOL which is a large

15 stockholder of Talk, has allowed us to repurchase

16 a million shares a couple of weeks ago and that

17 was one of the public disclosures that you may

18 have seen about us.  So we are more separated

19 from them than ever.  We plan on using our own

20 brand name.  We don't want to market under

21 anybody else's, we bought that name for a lot of

22 money.
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1 One of the issues in the last case was

2 what names are you doing.  We are not doing that,

3 we don't want to do it, we use the Talk America

4 brand solely as a registered trademark.

5 Q. You are correct that my question was more

6 directed towards the use of the other -- the AOL

7 logo or another company logo, rather than

8 specific to AOL?

9 Q. And just for the record, there were some

10 insinuations in the testimony that I looked at,

11 if that's the right word, the testimony from the

12 previous certification hearing that the Company

13 represented itself as an affiliate of an ILEC. 

14 Does the Company plan on doing that in Illinois?

15 A. Absolutely not.  In fact, the Company's

16 policy is actually to tell customers we are not

17 affiliated with the ILEC.  We had a problem in

18 the Bell South region.  Bell South actually

19 renegotiated a settlement with them and then sued

20 us for that.  What the Company was doing was

21 saying that we use Bell South's services, which

22 which do, we were reselling Bell South.  We had
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1 some problems and we agreed not to say in the

2 scripts that we were not Bell South and we've

3 resolved that issue.

4 We expanded that to territories not

5 covered by the settlement because we thought it

6 was actually kind of a good idea.  I should tell

7 you that part of the reason we are so successful

8 in Michigan is because everybody hates Ameritech

9 so there is no reason we would ever want to

10 pretend to be them.  That's my opinion.

11 Q. In the previous docket, one of the things

12 staff focused on was the fact that the Company

13 made -- I think it was UTAP filings and I'm not

14 an expert on UTAP.  So I'm not sure if it's

15 payments that are made with UTAP or filings and

16 I'm not really sure what they were.

17 And this, again, is only if you know. 

18 Do you know why the company made those UTAP

19 filings?

20 A. I don't know.

21 JUDGE SAINSOT: I have no further questions. 

22 Do you have any?
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1 MR. KELLY: I have no redirect.  I don't know

2 if there is anything I can say to help clarify

3 some of the questions you may have had, but I

4 have no redirect.

5 JUDGE SAINSOT: Anything from staff?

6 MS. STEPHENSON: No, we have nothing.

7 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay, you are excused, thank

8 you very much.

9            (Witness excused.)

10 JUDGE SAINSOT: Although there is one final

11 thing, is there anything that breaks down Talk

12 America's finance?

13 MR. KELLY: The current one, if you look at the

14 back of this Exhibit 2.0, it goes into --

15 JUDGE SAINSOT: Company by company?

16 MR. KELLY: No, the Company does not maintain

17 separate books and records -- they have

18 consolidated.  The proper term is they maintain

19 consolidated financial statements for the

20 corporate group Talk America Holdings, Inc.

21 THE WITNESS:  But to the extent that it's

22 relevant, I think that it's fair to characterize
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1 that really Talk America Holdings, Inc.'s primary

2 subsidiary that does all of its work is Talk

3 America, Inc.  There is another subsidiary that

4 is active, doesn't market and has a store of

5 customers, which is Access One, would not and

6 does not operate in the State of Illinois, only

7 operates in the Bell South region.  And the

8 Company is not trying to expand use of Access

9 One.

10 So really the company that generates all

11 the revenues really is Talk America, Inc.  It's

12 the principle operating subsidiary.  And it's,

13 for example, the president, the chief financial

14 officer, the general counsel all work in the

15 building of Talk America, Inc.  I do as well.

16 JUDGE SAINSOT: And that's why staff doesn't

17 have a problem with no breakdown because it's

18 really the same thing?

19 MS. STEPHENSON: Yes.

20 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay, thanks very much.  You

21 are excused.

22 MR. KELLY: Other than that, we have no
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1 additional evidence and we would close our case.

2 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay.  Thank you.

3 MS. STEPHENSON: We are going to call Jim Agnew

4 first if that's okay, in case we lose him.

5 MR. KELLY: We would stipulate to the admission

6 of his direct or his testimony.

7 MS. STEPHENSON: We are going to make those few

8 modifications.

9 MR. KELLY: As modified, right.

10 JUDGE SAINSOT: I wanted to ask about this,

11 this is part of the -- Karen, do you review these

12 or does Jim?

13 MS. STEPHENSON: It's Jim.

14 JUDGE SAINSOT: It's a very general question. I

15 wouldn't use what Ameritech says as a basis for

16 determining the actual numbers of complaints, I

17 think that's fair.  So it's a general question.

18 MS. STEPHENSON: We can go ahead and put

19 Karen's testimony in, and then we'll go back to

20 Jim.  If Karen can answer the question, if not we

21 can move to Jim.

22                 (Witness sworn.)
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1              KAREN CHANG,

2 called as a witness herein, having been first

3 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

4 follows:

5            DIRECT EXAMINATION

6            BY

7            MS. STEPHENSON:

8 Q. Ms. Change, could you please state your

9 full name and your business address?

10 A. My name is Karen Chang.  My business

11 address is 527 East Capital Avenue, Springfield,

12 Illinois 61701.

13 Q. And Ms. Chang, who is your employer and

14 what is your position?

15 A. I work for Illinois Commerce Commission, I

16 am an economic analyst, telecommunication

17 division.

18 Q. And Ms. Chang, do you have in front of you

19 what's been marked as Illinois Commerce

20 Commission Staff Exhibit 1.0, which consists of

21 seven pages?

22 A. Yes.
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1 Q. And is this your prefiled revisioned

2 direct testimony?

3 A. Yes, it is.

4 Q. And was this prepared by you?

5 A. Yes.

6 Q. And if you were asked these same questions

7 today, would your responses be the same?

8 A. Yes.

9 MS. STEPHENSON: Subject to cross examination,

10 we would now ask that Staff Exhibit 1.0 be marked

11 and entered into evidence, into the record.

12 JUDGE SAINSOT: Any objection, Mr. Kelly?

13 MR. KELLY: No objection.

14 JUDGE SAINSOT: That being the case, your

15 motion is granted, Counsel.  Staff Exhibit 1.0 is

16 admitted into evidence.

17            (Whereupon Staff Exhibit No. 1.0 was

18            marked for identification

19            and admitted into evidence as

20            of this date.)

21 JUDGE SAINSOT: You can proceed.

22 MR. KELLY: Actually Talk America does not have
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1 any cross examination for Ms. Chang.

2 JUDGE SAINSOT: For the record, I have a few

3 questions.

4            EXAMINATION

5            BY

6            JUDGE SAINSOT:

7 Q. I have in front of me a document that

8 Mr. Kelly tendered to me, which I believe is a

9 document that staff reviewed in the last

10 certification proceeding.  It is an Ameritech

11 carrier slamming complaint summary.

12 Ms. Change, have you looked at this sort

13 of document?  Let me tender it to you.  Are you

14 familiar with that sort of document?

15 A. No, I am not.

16 Q. Does staff think that paying the

17 settlements in the other states, most of them

18 were settlements, there may be some judgments, is

19 acting financially responsible?  And what I mean

20 by that is, of course, you have to pay the Public

21 Utilities Commission, but what is staff's view of

22 the
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1 conduct -- I mean, from a financial perspective,

2 the conduct leading up to having to pay the

3 settlements?  Is that financially prudent, or do

4 you want me to rephrase that?

5 A. Are you talking about if this is

6 burdensome to the company?

7 Q. I think that would be a major aspect of

8 it, yeah?

9 A. As I reviewed this settlements, I asked

10 Talk to prepare the spreadsheet for me from

11 October of 2002 all the way to when they will pay

12 off all these settlements.  It appears to me that

13 they are current in their payments.  There were

14 verification from a couple of states.

15 This verification statement was first

16 prepared by Ms. Francie to the different PUC's

17 and three PUC's responded to me.  She, Ms.

18 Francie, asked them to respond to me about their

19 up-to-date payments.  And I received all this

20 validation from the three PUC's and it was true

21 that Talk was able to make these payments on time

22 and still have enough operational expenses and as
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1 a result they have income.

2 Q. Okay, thank you.  And you may not be able

3 to determine this based on looking at the Company

4 books, but if you can, can you tell what they've

5 done to turn themselves around financially?

6 A. Going from generally when we look at a

7 financial statement, I myself will look into a

8 cash flow statement, okay, which is a part of the

9 entirety of your financial statement.

10 If you would go with me on Page 9, this

11 is Exhibit 2.0 and if we go to page 9, this cash

12 flow statement will tell us there is three

13 sections, first we will see the cash flow from

14 operating activities, okay.  We can tell from

15 last year they had a loss of $5 million the net

16 cash provided in operating activity.  Are you on

17 Page 9?

18 Q. No, I am now.

19 A. This is cash flow statement.  So from

20 this, the first portion we find out at year 2001

21 we had lose money in operation, okay, that is

22 like a $5 million loss.  But then 2002 we had a
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1 gain, cash provided by the operations.  So there

2 is operational improvement, then you can break it

3 down to each pieces.

4 Next section we will see a cash involved

5 in the investing activities, okay. They had --

6 they used more money, they invested more.  And

7 then the third section is from financing, cash

8 used in financing activities.  When they are in

9 the bracket, it's that they used, I think.

10 So what we are saying is that they have

11 from operations they have gained almost $52

12 million, and then they used 47 million in

13 investing, and then on top of that, they used $33

14 million in financing activities, probably

15 reducing their debts.  So with those three

16 activities, operations, investing, and financing,

17 they have a net of increase of $11 million, 11

18 and a half.

19 So adding to the beginning of the

20 period, which is January 1st of 2002, that's how

21 we end with cash of $33 and a half million.  So

22 this is -- this shows me the different activities
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1 the Company was involved in during this year, we

2 are just looking at the operation portion, it is

3 like a $57 million gap between the two years.  Do

4 you see that is first part.  That explains a big

5 part of -- that's looking at the top level.

6 Q. And you are getting the 57 million by

7 taking the 52 million profit and subtracting the

8 negative number of 5 million?

9 A. Right, at the end of last year, 2001.

10 Q. Staff's position in the last case, last

11 certificate proceeding, was that it didn't want

12 to monitor the company.  What has made staff

13 change its mind about that?  I noticed in Mr.

14 Agnew's testimony, and maybe I should ask him,

15 that he wanted to conduct some monitoring

16 activities, that the certificate wouldn't be free

17 and clear of any kind of reporting.

18 A. From my understanding is that even though

19 the Company had a rough time back in 2000, like

20 October or so and so forth, now going forward,

21 that their operation into even the local services

22 are smoothing out.  However, with being
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1 skeptical, as the Commission's should, that we

2 thought we would monitor as we go.  We want to

3 welcome the company any more, since the last

4 certification case, but we wanted to go forward

5 with this caution added.  I believe that's our

6 last discussion.

7 Q. And again, this is only if you know, what

8 are company's required to do with the UTAP?  Do

9 they file something annually or what happens?

10 A. I'm not familiar.

11 JUDGE SAINSOT: Actually I think that's most of

12 my questions.  What's the status with Jim Agnew.

13 MR. KELLY: He can hear but he can't -- if he

14 talks we can't hear.

15 JUDGE SAINSOT: So why don't we do this.  Do

16 you have any questions for Ms. Chang?

17 MR. KELLY: No questions.

18 JUDGE SAINSOT: Do you have any redirect?

19 MS. STEPHENSON: No, I don't.

20 JUDGE SAINSOT: Then why don't we let her go

21 and then take a five minute break and see if we

22 can't round up some phone, I don't care if it's
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1 the one from my office, there has to be a phone

2 here at the ICC that we can use.

3            (Whereupon, there was

4            a brief recess taken.)

5 JUDGE SAINSOT: Jim can you hear us?

6 MR. JIM AGNEW: Perfect.

7 JUDGE SAINSOT: So we're back on the record. 

8 Jim, can you raise your right hand, please.

9                 (Witness sworn.)

10            JAMES AGNEW,

11 called as a witness herein, having been first

12 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

13 follows:

14            DIRECT EXAMINATION

15            BY

16            MS. STEPHENSON:

17 Q. Mr. Agnew, can you please state your full

18 name and business address?

19 A. It's James L. Agnew.  My business address

20 is 527 East Capital Avenue, Springfield, Illinois

21 62701.

22 Q. And who is your employer?
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1 A. The Illinois Commerce Commission, consumer

2 services division.

3 Q. And what is your position?

4 A. I am a consumer counselor.

5 Q. And Mr. Agnew, do you have in front of you

6 what has been marked as Illinois Commerce

7 Commission Staff Exhibit 2.0, which consists of

8 six pages, plus an affidavit?

9 A. Yes, I do.

10 Q. And is this your prefiled verified

11 statement?

12 A. That is right.

13 Q. And was this document prepared by you?

14 A. Yes, it was.

15 Q. And is there anything in this document

16 that you wish to change or correct?

17 A. Yes.

18 Q. And Mr. Agnew, could you please direct us

19 to what page?

20 A. That would be on Page 5.

21 Q. And is there a line number?

22 A. Line 96.
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1 Q. And what is your first change?

2 A. Strike the phrase marketing materials and.

3 Q. Okay.  And do you have any additions to

4 add?

5 A. Yes.  I would add the words specific

6 customer offerings used in telemarketing.

7 Q. And do you want to continue on reading

8 what it's supposed to say after that?

9 A. Yes.  And then on Line 97 after the word

10 scripts, add the words and direct mail sales

11 solicitations.

12 Q. Mr. Agnew, just for clarification, could

13 you now read how the entire section, beginning

14 with Line 96, or might be 97, depending on your

15 pagenation, could you just please read after its

16 number 2, period, and then could you read what

17 it's supposed to state now?

18 A. Yes.  Talk America will be required to

19 submit any specific customer offerings used in

20 telemarketing sales scripts, and direct mail

21 sales solicitations for use in Illinois to the

22 ICC's consumer services division, parenthetical,
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1 CNC, closed parentheses, 60 days prior to the use

2 of any such materials or scripts.

3 Q. And Mr. Agnew, do you have any other

4 changes?

5 A. No, I do not.

6 Q. And if I were to ask you these same

7 questions today that are presented in your

8 verified statement, would your answers be the

9 same?

10 A. Yes, they would.

11 MS. STEPHENSON: At this time, subject to cross

12 examination, I would ask for admission of ICC

13 Staff Exhibit 2.0 into the record, and tender the

14 witness now for cross examination.

15 JUDGE SAINSOT: Any objection?

16 MR. KELLY: No objection.

17 JUDGE SAINSOT: That being the case, your

18 motion is granted, the verified statement of Jim

19 Agnew, as amended with his testimony, is admitted

20 into evidence.

21

22  
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1            (Whereupon Staff Exhibit

2            No. 2.0 was marked for

3            identification and admitted

4            into evidence as of this date.)

5 JUDGE SAINSOT: Any cross examination,

6 Mr. Kelly?

7 MR. KELLY: I said I didn't have any cross

8 examination, I just have a question of

9 clarification that I can either ask Mary or Mr.

10 Agnew, either way.

11 JUDGE SAINSOT: I think it's best if you ask

12 Mr. Agnew.

13            CROSS EXAMINATION

14            BY

15            MR. KELLY:

16 Q. I just don't want to break any agreement

17 that I had that there would be no cross -- not

18 agreement but statement that I had no cross.

19 Mr. Agnew, you say that Talk America

20 would be required to submit any specific customer

21 offerings used.  Right there you are referring to

22 like the pricing and the packaging of the product
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1 offering that Talk America intends to provide to

2 potential customers?

3 A. The material disclosure at the point of

4 sale.

5 Q. Material disclosure about -- I'm just

6 trying to clarify the material disclosure about

7 the pricing and the bundle of packages in the

8 product offering?

9 A. Right, exactly what the offering is.

10 Q. Like 19.95 for flat rate service, you want

11 to know 60 days ahead of time what that product

12 offering is?

13 A. Yes.

14 MR. KELLY: That's all I have.

15 JUDGE SAINSOT: For the record, the word

16 offering confused me too a little because there

17 are public offerings that you do for stocks,

18 offering can mean a lot of things.  Do you have

19 any clarification?

20 MS. STEPHENSON: No, I have nothing.

21

22
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1            EXAMINATION

2            BY

3            JUDGE SAINSOT:

4 Q. Mr. Agnew, I just have a few questions. 

5 Staff's position in the last certificate

6 proceeding for this company, which you

7 participated in, was that it really didn't want

8 to monitor this company.  Can you tell me why

9 staff, in your opinion, why staff has changed it

10 is mind?

11 A. Well, I think in the previous docket our

12 position was we were simply opposed to the

13 granting of the certificate, so the monitoring

14 idea wasn't on the table, if I recall.  And now

15 that I'm moving to a position of neutrality with

16 regard to their certificate application, I

17 believe that it would be useful for us to be able

18 to monitor these three things.

19 Q. The three things you are talking about

20 that you mentioned in your prefiled testimony?

21 A. Correct.

22 Q. Is staff aware of any Illinois -- any
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1 complaints about the company in Illinois?

2 A. Are you referring to the informal

3 complaints -- I don't believe there are any

4 formal proceedings in Illinois.

5 Q. And this is only if you know, do you know

6 what a company's responsibilities are regarding

7 UTAP?

8 A. I'm sorry, I do not.

9 Q. One thing Mr. Kelly gave me, he gave me --

10 I asked him for pertinent documents in the last

11 certification proceeding.  One thing he gave me

12 was something that looks to me like it was --

13 well, it was faxed to the consumer services, it's

14 called an Ameritech Carrier Slamming Complaint

15 Summary.  Have you ever seen one of these before?

16 A. I have seen one of those before.

17 Q. It has to do with the phone company, but

18 my question is, they have a monthly breakdown of

19 states and months, so you'll see, you know,

20 January 2001, for example, it will have all the

21 complaints received regarding the phone company

22 in Illinois.  And then it has a breakdown further
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1 inter and intra.  Do you know what I'm talking

2 about?

3 A. Yes, I do.

4 Q. Do you know what the inter and intra are?

5 A. I believe that what they were tracking was

6 alleged unauthorized changes in intraLATA

7 presubscribed carrier and then intraLATA

8 presubscribed carrier.

9 Q. And for the record could you define

10 interLATA and intraLATA?

11 A. As I recall Illinois has 18 LATA's, and I

12 believe that's stands for local access transport

13 area.  And it's, I believe it's a federal

14 construct, I'm not completely familiar with the

15 way the rate structure was initially set up, but

16 it delineates a certain calling area.

17 And at the time I believe that the

18 ARBOC's were split from AT&T.  The ARBOC's

19 maintained the calling with a customer specific

20 LATA and that was intraLATA calling.  Now, at

21 some point outside from your regular local

22 calling area but still within that LATA would be
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1 your intraLATA calling.  And then any calls to

2 destinations outside those LATAs would be an

3 interLATA call.

4 I believe it was in the early 90's when

5 carriers began to be able to also compete for

6 intraLATA presubscription in addition to

7 intraLATA.  And so I hope that helps kind of

8 explain what the distinction is.  Does that help?

9 Q. Yeah, I understand your testimony.  And

10 interLATA would be long distance?

11 A. Traditionally it's also called long

12 distance and then the intra has called carried

13 the name local toll.

14 Q. As opposed to just local?

15 A. Right.

16 JUDGE SAINSOT: I think those are all my

17 questions, let me just -- I think that's it. 

18 Thank you very much.  Is there anything from the

19 attorneys?

20 MR. KELLY: Nothing from us.

21 MS. STEPHENSON: I have nothing.

22 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay.  Thanks very much, you
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1 are excused.

2            (Witness excused.)

3 JUDGE SAINSOT: Anything further?  Okay, the

4 record will be marked heard and taken.

5 MR. KELLY: The only other thing, your Honor,

6 is we are going to get to you, and maybe we could

7 talk about this off the record, a proposed draft

8 order.  We would run it by counsel for staff

9 first or at the same time, I suppose, but we did

10 want to try to get a proposal to you in

11 sufficient time that might allow you to get the

12 matter to the Commission by February 20th, if

13 possible.  And the deadline being driven by some

14 potential developments at the Federal

15 Communications division with respect to UNE-P. 

16 So we would hope to get you that by tomorrow.

17 JUDGE SAINSOT: Well, that's fine.  And don't

18 forget I will have to review the transcript.

19 MR. KELLY: We've ordered daily copy on the

20 transcripts.

21 JUDGE SAINSOT: Okay, have a good day everyone

22 and I look forward to the proposed draft order. 
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